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This Annual Parish Meeting is tinged with some sadness on my part. After thirteen years on the council, with the past four as Chair, I opted not to seek re-election. At the May elections, we also said goodbye to James O’Neill, who was also a councillor for 13 years. James gave great insight within the various committee’s he sat on, and his knowledgeable input was always sound. Howard Pearson also stood down due to work pressures and his experience with all matters electrical were invaluable. Overall, the past year has been positive, if challenging at times, for the council and we continue to see a regular number of residents attending council meetings.
I would like to acknowledge the work that Trevor Haylett, our parish clerk, does. Frequently unnoticed, and often challenging, most councillors and residents are unaware of the amount of work he does, over and above his designated hours. He continues to be supported by Helen Hill, assistant parish clerk. Helen is responsible for pavilion bookings and has recently taken responsibility for matters relating to Services and Amenities. My very grateful and sincere thanks to them both for all the help and support over the past year and the strong and able team they present as the faces of the council. 
Last year, following the death of Her Majesty Queen Elizabeth II, we held a short commemorative period of reflection on the steps of the pavilion. This was preceded by the honour of reading out the Proclamation announcing King Charles III as the new King.
My thanks to fellow councillors for their support over the year. I was delighted that Trevor Stacey took the mantle of Vice-Chair and also Chair of Services and Amenities. Services and Amenities is the busiest of our committee’s and looks after the recreational areas of the parish, including The Withey, the Recreation Ground and Pavilion and The Glebe Fields. There is always a growing list of actions to resolve, and I thank Trevor for going above and beyond for the community. Ann Billingshurst takes a weekly walk around The Withey to ensure it is kept neat and tidy and her attention to detail is admirable.
A number of tree’s have been planted in the Millennium Field creating an avenue at the far end. Hopefully they will soak up some of the water that lays there and in time will provide a shady canopy. Thanks to Trevor Stacey and Walter Hill for doing this. Again – over and above the normal duties of councillors.
The pavilion is a popular venue to hire exceeding its targets in bookings and we have a number of regular users, comprising village groups and businesses. Our Groundsman, Nick Speakman continues to keep the Recreation Ground looking smart. Additionally, the work that ICC groundsman puts in on the cricket square is much appreciated. My thanks to them both.
It was sad to see the demise of Charlwood Football Club who had been active since the early 1900’s. My thanks to Kieran Smythe, who tried his best to keep the club going. It is hoped that some of the history could be incorporated into the thriving Charlwood Village FC who have had an extremely successful season.
The erection of a flagpole on the Recreation Ground is something I have long wanted to see. The fact that we got it erected in time for the Coronation was a bonus.
Planning, Highways and Environment Committee comment on parish planning applications to Mole Valley and it is good to see that they seem to be considering our comments a bit more seriously than we have seen in recent years. 
Speeding traffic is a constant issue in the parish. We have been working with Mark Baker traffic consultants over the past year or so, and we are progressing well with plans to combat speeding traffic. A Public Consultation was held regarding a car park in the Millennium Field, with the majority of residents in favour. Following the consultation, the car park has been redesigned to be at the front of the Millennium Field with the play area being moved further back. The plans for this have been drawn up and we will shortly apply for planning permission. The council has a strong team, including co-opted residents Jackie Tyrrell, Martin Needham and Peter Barclay, working towards combatting the issues faced by excessive traffic.
There continues to be a regular number of asylum seekers at Russ Hill Hotel. We receive updates via Mole Valley and any issues are acted upon accordingly. More recently, together with the clerk, I have been working with Surrey Community Action to help integrate the long-standing asylum seekers into parish activities. This has been successful so far.
Gatwick, as always, is on our agenda. The Development Consent Order (DCO) in moving the existing emergency runway 12metres northwards towards the parish, after a delay of over a year, will shortly be submitted. We await the response with anticipation.  My thanks to Hilary Sewill and Peter Barclay our co-opted Gatwick committee members for their support on Gatwick matters. The noise levels remain high and cause disturbance to residents. Carolyn Evans attends regular GATCOM meetings with myself as substitute and together we have kept councillors abreast of Gatwick activities. 
The council helps pay towards churchyard maintenance and also the cutting back of vegetation on parish footpaths, work that is the responsibility of Mole Valley DC and Surrey County Council, but which is not undertaken frequently enough. Also supporting local events the council has donated the use of the recreation ground and pavilion for the recent Jubilee and Coronation celebrations and continues to support Venture Week. The council is once again supporting the Parishes in Bloom initiative, let’s hope we can achieve another Silver Gilt award?
Finally, my personal thanks to councillors for their support over the past year. Moving forward, I trust that councillors understand the significance of their role, and work together collaboratively for the benefit of the residents, remembering they are there to serve the community and not themselves, nor any political motivation.
Penny Shoubridge 
Charlwood Parish Council Chairperson (to May 9th 2023)
